SAUGUS CHARTER COMMISSION

DRAFT MEETING MINUTES

OF

March 27, 2008

The eighteenth meeting of the Saugus Charter Commission was held on Thursday, March 27, 2008.  The meeting was held in the auditorium, at the Saugus Town Hall.  The meeting was called to order by the Chairman, Peter Manoogian at 7:30 p.m.

ROLL CALL OF MEMBERS

Eight members of the nine member commission were present at roll call:

Cam Cicolini, Karen Cote, Eugene F. Decareau, Karla J. de Steuben, Albert W. Diotte, Jr., Joan L. Fowler, Peter Manoogian, Sr., Debra Panetta and Thomas Stewart.

READING OF MINUTES OF LAST MEETING (March 13, 2008)

The minutes were passed out to the members for their review till the voting at the next meeting.

ACCEPTANCE OF PREVIOUS MINUTES (FEBRUARY 28, 2008)

Mrs. Panetta made a motion to accept February 28, 2008 minutes.

The Chairman seconded the motion.

Motion passed 
9 – 0

PUBLIC COMMENT / CONTINUED PUBLIC HEARING
None

CHAIRMAN’S REPORT

· Step One Worksheet

Mr. Manoogian handed out the Problem Identification Sheet.  He stated that this needed to be done before we can move forward.

Mr. Diotte made a motion to accept the Problem Identification Sheet.

The Chairman seconded the motion.

Motion Passed

9 – 0

Mrs. Panetta suggested that Mr. Manoogian could email everyone a copy, so we can work on it.

TREASURER’S REPORT


Mr. Decareau stated that we have $4,970.57 in our account.  He also said that he instructed the accounting department that no one should touch this account except for himself and only himself and only in writing by himself.  

This statement is made in reference to the Town Manager, Charter Commission and any other Town Official.

Mr. Decareau would like a vote in regards to him being the only person.

Ms. de Steuben explained that the reason Mr. Decareau is stating the above is due to the Board of Selectmen meeting that was held on Tuesday, March 25, 2008.  At that time the Town Manager made a statement in reference to the monies in our account.  Ms. de Steuben suggested that the Town Manager should meet with us on the custodial service issue.

Mr. Manoogian stated that what bothers him is that the Town Manager said we went over 4 hours at a couple of our meetings.

Ms. de Steuben stated that if what the Town Manager stated is correct we will not be able to perform our function.

Mr. Manoogian feels that the Charter Commission is getting singled out.

Ms. de Steuben made a motion to request that the Town Manager meet with us on our monies regarding the custodial fees.

The Chairman seconded the motion.

Mr. Decareau stated that our minutes will reflect when we adjourned.

Motion passed


9 – 0

COMMITTEE REPORTS

· Debra Panetta – Outreach Sub-Committee – Final Report

Mrs. Panetta handed out the approved minutes of the Outreach Sub-Committee and compilation of surveys summarized and read the survey into the minutes.  (See Attached)

Mrs. Panetta thanked everyone for helping out.

Mrs. Panetta made a motion to accept the final report of the Outreach Sub-Committee.

Mr. Manoogian seconded the motion.

Mr. Manoogian thanked Mrs. Panetta for her hard work in preparing this report.

Motion passed


8 – 0

· Karla J. de Steuben – Budget and Finance Sub-Committee

Ms. de Steuben handed out the final minutes from the Budget & Finance Sub-Committee. (See Attached)

· Peter Manoogian – Interview Sub-Committee
1. Sharing of Minutes

Mr. Manoogian handed out the approved minutes along with a draft from the Interview Sub- Committee.  (See Attached)

CORRESPONDENCE

None

UNFINISHED BUSINESS

· Reflective Journal – Discussion and Vote

The compilation of the Reflective Journal was handed out.  

Mrs. Panetta made a motion to accept the Reflective Journal and post it on the web-site and distribute to the media.

The Chairman seconded the motion.

Motion passed


8 – 0

Below is a copy of the approved Reflective Journal.


Two Teams of Nine

     - Peter Manoogian

It was a warm fall day in 2003. I was at an outdoor event in Southern Connecticut when a stranger approached me with a smile and said, “Hey, you are from Saugus. That little league team did a great job.” I immediately realized he saw my red hat with the word “Saugus” embroidered on the front with white stitching. I thanked him for his comments prior to realizing that he was referring to the Saugus American All Star team that was in the Little League World Series. 

I began to reflect on this coincidence and thought about how a group of ordinary boys did an extraordinary thing for my community. Their ability to forge a “team” that summer showed an entire nation what determination and courage looked like. That summer I also saw Saugus residents open their hearts and their wallets to support these young ambassadors of Saugus. As time passes, we may not recall the names of each and every member of that Saugus American All Star team, but somehow I don’t think that is as important as remembering what they showed us about who we can be as a community and what we are all capable of. 


Since the people of Saugus voted to form the Charter Commission last November, I have thought of that coincidental moment in Connecticut when a stranger approached me and had kind words about how a group of boys were representing their town. I have often thought since then about that team and their ability to work together in unity. Their collective support for each other meant more than the effort of any one individual. They were a team that played by a consistent and clear set of rules, regardless of which team or which state they competed against. 

Perhaps my coincidence in Connecticut was not a coincidence at all. Perhaps it was part of some synchronicity that placed me in a moment of time where a simple circumstance yielded a perspective on my community that I might not ever have known.

In the last five months I believe the Saugus Charter Commission has functioned as a team and in a manner consistent with the highest expectations of those who elected us. Who could argue that we have spoken more than we have listened?  This team of nine knows they must develop a clear set of rules for Saugus government. Such rules do not exist at this time. I believe that this team of nine realizes that with clear rules as well as elected and appointed officials working in harmony, Saugus can again be great and Saugus residents, when called upon, will be generous in thoughts and service. 


I realize we are entering a very challenging phase of our work. The opportunity to help create a better town, where law is above men, where accountability replaces excuses, where “we” replaces “I” is something that we must maintain as a Charter Commission. It will be a fall day in 2009 when the voters of Saugus pass judgment on our recommendation. I hope they will feel as that stranger in Connecticut did six years earlier about another Saugus team of nine and be able to say, “That Charter Commission did a great job!” 


I haven’t seen my red hat with the word “Saugus” embroidered in white lately. Maybe it is down the basement underneath or among summer clothes. Perhaps it fell behind the hutch that I place all my hats on. I know it had become a little worn and somewhat soiled since 2003, but it was still a good hat. I need to find it. I want to wear it again, proudly.

A Goal to Improve Saugus

-  Debra Panetta

The Charter Commission has been working non-stop since we were elected in November.  It is clear that the majority of the people we’ve talked to would like to see changes in our current charter.  I appreciate the candor and willingness from all the people we have interviewed during this process.  I feel that it is imperative to hear from as many people as possible prior to the Charter Commission making its recommendations.  

I would ask the public to take advantage of our Public Hearings and Public Comment to ensure that we hear your viewpoints.  All nine Charter Commission members care deeply about Saugus, and want all residents to feel as though they are a part of this historical modification to our charter.  


Even though we are not at the stage where recommendations are going to be made, it appears that staggered elections and three year terms (from two years) may be a serious consideration, especially for the Board of Selectman and School Committee.  It also seems that many Saugus residents like having some sort of representative town meeting, even though a few have recommended an open town meeting and even doing away with town meeting completely.  We’ve heard from residents praising their town meeting members for standing by them, especially when it pertains to zoning issues.  We also have residents that favor a strong Town Manager form of government (like we have today), where others would like to see more power given to the Board of Selectman (or a 7-15 member counsel).  Another common inquiry is whether the Town Manager and other department heads should live in Saugus, where we have received various points of view.  

With all these varying viewpoints, it will be impossible to please everyone with our recommendations, but we have been hearing some common themes that we need to address.  Our goal is to make sure that any changes we make to the charter will improve our town government.  

A Great Need for Change

· Cam Cicolini

In reviewing the current Charter, I can see a great need for changes.   Interviewing

different orga​nizations, clubs, church groups, PTO’s and others, they have made these suggestions:

· Extending the terms for the Board of Selectman and School Committee

· Board of Selectmen and School Committee having a more interactive role in the budget process.

· More responsibility given to the Board of Selectmen in the appointment process.

· The Town Manager position to be elected, rather than appointed.

· Staggered terms for the Board of Selectman and the School Committee.

· No town employees or individuals affiliated with the Town should be seeking a seat in Town Meeting.

      
These are some of the suggestions being made and we are currently interviewing Town employees. 

Sitting on the Charter Commission is a learning experience.   There is a lot more to investigate before I, as one member of the Commission, would feel comfortable making any decisions.  We were elected by you to do a job and we are determined to give it our all and to the best of our abilities.

I am making a plea to the residents of Saugus to please make an effort to attend our meetings or to send an email to: chartercomm@saugus-ma.gov  

Our poster meetings are usually the second and fourth Thursdays of every month at 7:30 p.m. at the Town Hall Auditorium.  Your input would be great assistance to us all.   Our hopes are to put forth a Charter that the majority of Saugus residents would be satisfied with.  We can’t do this alone and need help from you, the residents of Saugus.

***********************

Candor and Diversity


- Karen Cote
Looking back over the last five months I have found the process to be very interesting.  I have been learning about the structure of our local government through the current Charter and exercises that we have done at our meetings.  Our first step in the process is to identify the need or problem.  To accomplish this step we have had many interviews with current and past elected officials.  We have also interviewed boards and commissions and department heads. 

 We have tried to interview all those that are mentioned in the Charter.  While interviewing everyone, I have learned that everyone cares about what is best for Saugus.  They all have been very candid in speaking with us and giving us their suggestions and ideas.  We have also tried to outreach to the community by going to various places that people congregate to gather as much information that we can.  

We have had Public Hearings for the residents to come and speak with us and those who have participated were willing to give written testimony.  At each meeting we have to public comments sectioned out for any one that wishes to come and be heard.  There have been common themes that have come from this process that will be looked at in our next phase, research the need or problem.  


I look forward to going to the meetings and learning more about the town and its residents.  I am also amazed that all nine charter commissioners are able to make all meetings that are scheduled.  We are a very diverse group of individuals working for a common cause.  There is more to just going to scheduled meetings, there is research that we do on our own time, and sub-committee meetings that we go to.  There is a lot more work that needs to be done and I feel confident that all nine commissioners will be able to do it.    

************************

A Lot of Information


-Joan Fowler
After interviewing the people we have and the number who have filled out the questionnaires, a lot of information has come forth. We have received information from the Town Counsel, Town Managers (past and present), Town Meeting Members (past and present), and School Committee Members (past and present).  The employees who were interviewed were very candid with their responses.

It seems the majority of the people interviewed were in favor of staggered elections.  Many are in favor of keeping town meeting with maybe an increase in the number of members.  Also, some of the people interviewed were in favor of a city form of government.  Some town meeting members were in favor of a separate committee for zoning issues because it would make town meeting go faster.  Water and sewer decisions should both be done by one board, either the Board of Selectmen or the town meeting.

   With so much information before us, I know we will be quite busy over the coming months.

**********************

An Open Mind

   - Gene Decareau
When we first started to investigate the town charter, I tried to go into it with an open mind, with little or no preset agenda. The only feeling I had was the Saugus Town Meeting form was not working. However, as we interviewed different people from the town boards and commissions it became more obvious to me that town meeting was doing a credible job based on the information that was placed in front of them.


I, like most people that I have spoken with over the years, thought the Selectmen had much more power than they do. They are not a policy making board. They can hire or fire the Town Manager but appear to have no other authority over him. Basically, they are just a licensing board. The Town Manager makes up the budget for the Town and the School Committee makes up the budget for the School Department. The role of the Finance Committee is such that they are in a no-win position. It would seem that there should be a way to have all parties at the table to at least discuss the upcoming fiscal year prior to making decisions, perhaps very early in the process. Most that have come before us seem to favor staggered terms at least for the School Committee and the Selectmen and possibly extending the terms from two to three years.


It has been a great learning experience serving on the Saugus Charter Commission and what has surprised me the most is the number of residents that do not have any idea what our charter is or how it works. I now know that the Charter Commission, this Charter Commission, will not recommend any changes merely for the sake of change. All nine of us have the Town of Saugus at heart and I consider myself very fortunate to work with this great group of people.

*******************

Facing Many Issues

     -A. William Diotte

   I ran for Charter Commission because many individuals I associate with frequently mentioned the need for accountability within the town. I found myself not being able to complain about the lack of accountability without doing something about it. The second question that many asked was “Where did the money go?” This question is going to be extremely hard to find the answer to, and possibly not even the committee’s job. Hopefully, the Charter Commission can do something about the first.   

          After being appointed to the Charter Commission and having read the current charter, I believe we have a lot of work to accomplish. The fact that the current charter has a strong manger based form of government in today’s world seems to not be as effective as it once was. Another issue with the current town charter is the Board of Selectmen has very little power over the manager. In essence the only power they have over him is in the hiring and firing of a town manager. I feel strongly that the elected Board of Selectmen should have more to do with the day-to-day running of the town than they currently do.

      After talking with the Finance Committee, I realized another major shortcoming with the current form of government. The current Finance Committee is not kept abreast of the finances all year long. They meet only when there is a warrant to be discussed. One suggestion I have is that they should get a status report every month and in turn meets every month to discuss the current finances of the town. It has been suggested that a comptroller or independent auditor should be put in place. This person should be responsible for overseeing the expenses and payments made to the town. This person or persons should be responsible for preparing a report to the Board of Selectmen, Town Manager and Finance Committee as well as Town Meeting every month.

     The fashion in which Town Meeting receives their reports also appears to be an issue. The current practice for receiving reports is often to distribute them the day before or even the evening of the meeting that many feel is unacceptable. Individuals need time to digest he figures and reflect on the ramifications of voting millions of dollars for budget requests. How can a person in good conscience vote on millions of dollars without having enough time to even read the warrant or study the report?  

     The School Department works on the budget and has it ready on time. Unfortunately, with the current system of government, has to wait until the Town side tells them how much money the have to spend. This process should be jointly completed. There should be joint meetings with the School Department and the Town officials to figure the budgets throughout the process. It is also imperative that within the School Department that there is accountability for how budget line items are spent. 

 **********************

Among Variety – Clarity

     - Tom Stewart

The thing that I have found most interesting serving on the Saugus Charter Commission up to this point is the variety of opinions throughout our town as to who has the power to formulate policy and effectuate change in Saugus.  The current town charter clearly spells out a form of government commonly referred to as a “strong town manager” model and our own town counsel correctly pointed out to us in one of our very earliest meetings that the charter does not anywhere specify a policy making role for the Board of Selectmen.  

Current and former selectpersons have stated that they have felt that the true power in the town resides with the town manager as the charter appears to intend.  However, it seems pretty clear from listening to residents of the town, as well as the statements of current and former Boards of Selectmen, that the expectation of the residents is that the persons that are elected to that board hold the true power in the Town of Saugus.  Former board members particularly spoke about the experience of having felt shut out by town managers and therefore unable to get questions answered or action taken on any of the various issues being brought to them for resolution by the voting public.  We heard clear frustration on the part of selectpersons about having been held accountable for action, or inaction, by the voters when in fact only the town manager could really ensure action on the matter at hand.  This situation appears to be exacerbated by the current requirement that a super -majority of four out of five selectperson’s votes are needed to hire, or fire, any town manager.

There have been other opinions presented as to who really holds the power in this town as the current government is structured.  Some feel that the Town Moderator holds considerable power.  Others have stated that the members of our appointed finance committee hold “too much power”.  However, the current members of that committee clearly feel that their role is merely an advisory one to town meeting and therefore they feel they have little power.  They seem to feel that their power to even make a valid recommendation to Town Meeting is constrained by their ability to get information in a timely manner from a town manager.  

Other people seem to feel that the town meeting members wield considerable power.  It seems to me, at this point, that this Charter Commission needs to come up with a document that clearly defines who in this town has the authority to formulate, and effectuate, policy.  This will, hopefully, ensure that the public understands who holds power in the town and how much of a role the individual voter plays in deciding who will occupy those positions with the most power.  Given the financial constraints on the town, it seems that we need to ensure that fiscal authority be linked to policy making authority in order to alleviate any potential tug of war between policy decisions, planning and funding and the expectations of voters.

***********************

Concerns Shared

- Karla J. de Steuben

      The following two paragraphs describe only a couple of the concerns I heard expressed about the present form of government in Saugus.  These concerns were expressed during the Charter Commission’s conversations with a number of present and former public officials and in input submitted by the public.  They are in addition to the expressed desire for staggered terms for the Board of Selectmen, the School Committee, and the Town Meeting and the expressed concern about the conflict of interest issue concerning town employees who serve on Town Meeting.  


1.  There seems to be some confusion about who is responsible for what in town government.  For example, the general public seems to think the Board of Selectmen has more authority and power than it has, even though it primarily serves as a licensing board.  On the other hand, the Finance Committee, which is an unelected body, has enormous authority and power of which the public is mostly unaware.  Most of the former and present town meeting members who appeared before the Charter Commission stated that they always followed the Finance Committee’s recommendations regarding appropriations, apparently because they felt that appropriation decisions require expertise that they do not have.     


2.  The budgetary process seems to be broken.  Almost every public body involved in the budgetary process appears to get information about the proposed budget too late, making it difficult for members of each public body to reach a truly informed decision about the proposed budget as a result.  In addition, there is no apparent participation by any elected officials in preparing the proposed budget, making it more difficult for any elected body to have an impact on the budget that reflects the will of the people.  The School Committee, in particular, appears to be left out of the process almost completely.  

NEW BUSINESS

· Board / Commission Report Format

Mr. Manoogian handed out the Board and Commission Report format to be used for our reporting.

· Debra Panetta – Board of Assessors Report

Mrs. Panetta handed out her report from the Board of Assessors and went over it.  Below is the report that was submitted by Mrs. Panetta.

Date:
March 27, 2008
Board or Commission Interviewed / Surveyed: Saugus Board of Assessors
Date of Interview: March 11, 2008, 6:00 PM to 7:50 PM (at Saugus Town Hall)
Participants:  Dr. Fredrick J. Wagner, Chairman, Michael J. Murphy, and Ron Keohan, Deputy Assessor      (Note: Absent was Leo Valliere)

Applicable Charter Language: 

ARTICLE 2
        SECTION 21. Appointment of Board of Assessors. The town manager shall appoint three suitably qualified persons as assessors. One of said persons shall be appointed for a term of one year, one for a term of two years, and one for a term of three years; and annually thereafter there shall be appointed by the town manager, an assessor for a term of three years in the place of the assessor whose term is to expire. The assessors shall serve until their successors are appointed and qualified. If for any reason a vacancy occurs in the membership of the board of assessors, the vacancy shall be filled forthwith by the town manager for the unexpired term. Upon the appointment and qualification of assessors as provided in this section the terms of office of the members of the then existing board of assessors of the town shall terminate. The assessors appointed hereunder shall organize for the proper conduct of their duties and shall possess all the powers and rights and be subject to all the duties and liabilities conferred or imposed by law upon assessors of towns, but in the performance of their duties they shall be subject to the general supervision and direction of the town manager. They shall be sworn to the faithful performance of their duties by the chairman of the selectmen or by a justice of the peace.
Applicable Town Bylaws: 

The Town of Saugus Bylaws makes no reference to the Board of Assessors.
Applicable M.G.L.:

· Chapter 41: Section 24 – Section 30B, 

· Chapter 50 (entire section),

· Chapter 59 (entire section), and 

· Chapter 61A and 61B

Attachments:

1/ General Information on Assessors and their responsibilities

2/ Pamphlet on ‘You and Your Property Taxes’

Summary Points

· There are three members of the Board of Assessors that serve three-year terms. They are appointed directly by the Town Manager.  They reapply every three years via a written application to the Town Manager.  This process is satisfactory.  

· The Board of Assessors are comfortable with term of office, amount of members, and the appointment process. They do not feel there is a need to increase or decrease membership or to have any or all of their board elected.  

· The Board of Assessors must be certified, which is governed under M.G.L., Chapter #59.  The must complete a minimum of 30 hours of classification education.  

· The Deputy Assessor is encouraged and supported to seek training and additional professional development, which includes training related to ethics, customer service, and civil rights.  In fact, Ron Keohan is an instructor for the state.  The other three members need to complete their 30 hours of training.  Once the 30 hours is completed, no other training is required.  

· The Board of Assessors do not see a need for their meetings to be televised since some of the information may be too sensitive surrounding abatements.  However, all records are made public, except for certain information during the abatement application.  Note that the book of abatements is open to the public.  

· The Board of Assessors are state enforced officers (that is, they are governed by the State of Massachusetts, not the Town Manager or the Selectman).  In fact, the Town Manager cannot interfere with the work of the Board of Assessors.

· The Board of Assessors choose the Deputy Assessor.  The members would like the Deputy to live in Saugus.  Considering this, the current Deputy is looking to purchase a house in town.

· This board interfaces with the Planning Board, Board of Appeals, Board of Selectmen, Zoning Board, and Building Department.  Note that the Board does not want (nor need) the Selectman to become more involved in their work.

· This is not a political board.  

· There are ‘blips’ in the newspaper every so often concerning the work they do or when we have an override question.  They do not seek publicity.

· There are 10,251 dwellings in town, where 7,065 are single family and the rest are multi-family.  For assessment purposes, there are 7 neighborhoods in town.

· The Assessors assess the value of both residential and personal property.  They do not set the tax rate, which is done by the Selectmen.

· This board feels as though they are very efficient.  How they justified this comment was by saying that the state always agrees with their numbers, and the number of abatements they have are minimal.  In fact, they only had 112 abatements out of over 10K properties.

· They feel that term limits is not necessary due to the schooling and education needed to do this job accurately.  There is experience on this board that cannot be replaced.

Observations / Analysis:


State law says that the Board of Assessors are officers of the state.  The Town Manager cannot and does not interfere with the work of this Board.  In fact, Article 2, Section 13 of the Charter means ‘nothing’ to this board since the Town Manager cannot interfere with their work.


Dr. Wagner, once on the Board of Selectman, has been on the Board of Assessors for 28 years.  Michael Murphy has been on the Board of Assessors for 12 years.  They both enjoy their work, and would not leave this board for another board in Saugus.  They also are very dedicated to the town, but don’t want to get into town politics.  Michael has a real estate background and management experience, so he feels that he is a good fit for this board.  Regarding being originally appointed to this board, Dr. Wagner expressed an interest and Mr. Murphy was “drafted” by Ed Collins.


As mentioned above, they feel that a three member board is sufficient.  They meet once a week on Tuesday night at 6:00 PM at Town Hall.  All meetings are posted and are open to the public.


The function/duties of this board are to evaluate all of the property in Saugus, both real estate and personal property.  There were no changes recommended by the Board of Assessors.  They work very closely with the Deputy Assessor, but want him to move to Saugus.  It was clear that they have a good working relationship, and they were very informative and knowledgeable.

Mr. Manoogian feels we should focus on things that may predate Massachusetts General Law an example would be supervision and direction of the Town Manager on boards that is written in our Charter.

· Peter Manoogian – Board of Library Trustees Report

Mr. Manoogian handed out his report from the Board of Library Trustees and went over it. Below is the report that was submitted by Mr. Manoogian.

Date:
March 20, 2008
Board or Commission Interviewed / Surveyed: Library Trustees
Date of Interview: March 19, 2008 5:30 PM to 7:00 PM
Participants: Jeanie Bartolo, Pam Gill, Linda Call, Ellen Palleschi

Applicable Charter Language: 

ARTICLE 2 SECTION 3. Appointive Powers of Selectmen. The selectmen shall appoint, and may remove, members of the board of appeals, the board of library trustees, cemetery commissioners, election officers, and the registrars of voters, except the town clerk.
                        (As amended by Ch. 477, Acts of 2002)

ARTICLE 2 SECTION 13. Powers and Duties of the Manager. In addition to specific powers and duties provided in this act the town manager shall have the general powers and duties enumerated in this section:
        (a) The town manager shall supervise and direct the administration of all departments, commissions, boards and offices, except the board of selectmen, the school committee, the board of appeals, the board of library trustees, election officers and the registrars of voters.

ARTICLE 2  SECTION 33. Certain Town Officers not to make Contracts with the Town. It shall be unlawful for any selectman, the town manager, any member of the school committee, any trustee of the public library, or any other elective or appointive official, except as otherwise provided by this act or any other provision of law,……

Applicable Town By Laws: 

The Town of Saugus Bylaws make no reference to the Library Trustees
Applicable M.G.L.: Chapter 78 Sections 7 - 13

Summary Points

· There are six trustees that server staggered three-year terms. They are appointed directly by the Board of Selectmen.

· Trustees are comfortable with term of office, amount of members, and the appointment process. They do not feel there is a need to increase or decrease membership or to have any or all of their board elected.

· Trustees recognize that they are responsible for their budget, the property inside the library, and the selection of a library director. Other duties and functions are established by the state Board of Library Commissioners and locally adopted rules and procedures known as “Bylaws - The Board of Trustees - Saugus Public Library– January 1985.” 

· Trustees feel that a description of Trustees duties in the Charter would provide clarity. They agreed that we should look at how other Charters describe the role of the Library Trustee.

· Trustees are not aware of any town initiatives for training or staff development, if indeed such exist.

· Trustees would welcome cable broadcast within the context of an overall initiative to have all boards and commissions televised.

· Trustees do not have any formal communication with the Board of Selectmen once appointed. They feel they are left on their own once appointed.

· In spite of language in the charter language to the contrary, there is compelling evidence that the town manager is involved in matters that are within the scope of the trustees duties and function. Specifically the trustees have not participated in the budget process for FY09 and are not informed of changes made to the budget or other aspects of employee oversight.

Observations / Analysis:


While awaiting the opportunity to interview the Board of Library Trustees on March 19th,  I heard the Trustees discuss their attendance at the April 9th meeting of the Finance Committee to present the budget. Chairman Bartolo explained that she would present the budget on behalf of the Trustees. After attended the meeting of the Trustees I then Finance Committee. At that meeting I observed the Town Accountant, Joan Regan, pass out a re-cast budget for the Saugus Public Library to a Town Meeting member who later scanned it and sent it to me. Although the dollar amount did not change there were specific changes in the line items. Specifically the salary amount for the Library Director had been reduced from $52,260 to $13,000. The position of Director of Reference has also been reduced from $31,486 to $1.00. Reduced amounts have been used to increase salaries for other positions in the budget.


In spite of the fact that the original budget had been voted by the Selectmen, the recommendations by the Selectmen had also been changed. Two of the Selectmen I contacted indicated that there was not a formal vote on this change nor was there a discussion. Hence, a vote of the Board of Selectmen, on a budget recommendation, had been modified without their knowledge or the knowledge of the Trustees that they appoint. On the 21st I learned that the Trustees were not made aware of this change. It is unclear who initiated this change and why.


Further examination indicates that the Trustees intended to advertise the position of Library Director as the current Director is serving as an interim. It would appear that the aforementioned budget adjustments would preclude the Trustees from selecting a new Director if there is only a budget of $13,000.00 for that position. This fact, coupled with the statement of the Chairman of the Trustees that the Town Manager did not want the trustees to advertise for a new director until mid-April suggests that the role of the Trustees has been diminished and apparently foreclosed upon with the newly proposed budget. 

It should also be noted that the Town Manager has engaged in collective bargaining with a newly formed union of library employees. Throughout this process the Trustees have not been consulted with or advised as to the progress and implications of this activity.

If it is the goal of this community to have a free public library, where decision making is made by Trustees that are directly appointed by an at large elected body, there is no evidence to support that such is taking place. Evidence exists that the opposite is taking place. In spite of having Charter language that precludes involvement, the Town Manager is taking an active part in the direction and oversight of the Saugus Public Library including the allocation of budget and determination of staff and policy.


Further problematic is the fact that the budget recommendations of the Selectmen have been altered without their apparent knowledge. This suggests that the budget role of chief elected executive body in Saugus is at best procedural and at worst, meaningless.

· April Meeting Dates

Ms. de Steuben made a motion to make an Invitation Sub-Committee.

The Chairman seconded the motion.

Motion passed


9 - 0

An Invitation Sub-Committee was established and Ms. de Steuben, Mr. Manoogian, Mr. Stewart, Mrs. Fowler and Karen Cote would be members of this Committee.

Mr. Manoogian stated that he would post a meeting for the Charter Commission for April 10, 2008 and that some of the Problem Identification sheets need to be ready along with Board Reports.

MEMBERS ANNOUNCEMENTS / MOTIONS

Mr. Diotte made a motion to have Mr. Decareau be the only person to have signature authority.

The Chairman seconded the motion.

Mrs. Cicolini made an amendment to the motion to add that in the absence of Mr. Decareau that the Chairman, Mr. Manoogian would be the secondary person.

The Chairman seconded the motion.

The amended motion passed 

8 – 1

A vote on the main motion of Mr. Decareau having signature authority was taken.

The chairman seconded the motion.

Motion passed



9 – 0 

Mr. Manoogian asked if Mr. Rossetti of the Board of Selectmen and our liaison could come forward.

Mr. Manoogian explained to Mr. Rossetti what we were talking about earlier with the statement that Mr. Bisignani made at the Board of Selectmen meeting.  He also asked if he could let the Town Manager know that we would like to meet with him.

Mr. Rossetti stated that he spoke to the Town Manager and suggested that he should meet with us.  He also stated that the Town Manager has been advised by Town Council that he has to accommodate us in a meeting space.

Mr. Rossetti said that he would convey the invitation to the Town Manager.

Mr. Manoogian explained that we will work with the Town Manager.

PUBLIC FORUM

None

ADJOURNMENT

Mrs. Panetta made a motion to adjourn at 9:28 p.m.

The Chairman seconded the motion.

Motion passed



9 - 0

APPROVED ON ________________________

SUBMITTED BY _______________________________

Individual Reflections of the Saugus Charter Commission – March 27, 2008








